SALFORD CITY COUNCIL
20th July, 2005

Meeting commenced:
2.00 p.m.
"
ended:
6.08 p.m.
PRESENT:
The Mayor (Councillor James Hunt) - in the Chair

Councillors Ainsworth, Antrobus, Broughton, E. Burgoyne, V. Burgoyne, Compton, Connor, Cullen, Devine, K. Garrido, R. Garrido, Gray, Hinds, Holt, Howard, Hudson, Hulmes, Humphreys, Jolley, Jones, Kean, King, Lancaster, P. Lea, Lewis, Lindley, Macdonald, Mann, McIntyre, Merry, Miller, Morris, B.P. Murphy, J. Murphy, Owen, Pennington, Perkins, Pooley, Powell, Salmon, Sheehy, Smyth, Warmisham, Warner, 


and Wilson

24.
LONDON BOMBINGS
The Mayor referred to the recent London bombings and Council observed a minute’s silence for the victims and their families.

25.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Clague, Clarke, Cooke, Dawson, Dobbs, Fernandez, Harold, Heywood, B. Lea, Lightup, Loveday, Mullen, Jane Murphy and Witkowski.

26.
MAYOR’S CITIZENS AWARD
The Mayor reported that the recipient of this month’s Mayor’s Citizens Award was Mr. R.B. Polack nominated by Mr. B.J. Briggs.

Mr. I. Zott attended on behalf of Mr. Briggs and paid tribute to his work within the local community over many years, particularly with regard to transport matters and in establishing the Wardley Community Association.

Councillors Antrobus, Hinds and Warner supported the tributes given.  The Mayor presented Mr. Polack with the award.  The Mayor, on behalf of Mr. and Mrs. Polack, read out a statement indicating that Mr. Polack was honoured to receive the award and expressed their thanks to Members.

27.
MUNICIPAL JOURNAL ACHIEVEMENT AWARDS, 2005
Councillors Bill Hinds and Peter Connor announced that the Council had been successful in winning two Municipal Journal Achievement Awards, 2005, in respect of

 
(a)
“Transforming Customer Services”



(Customer and Support Services Directorate).


(b)
“Housing Achievement of the Year”



(Housing and Planning Directorate).

The Mayor presented the Awards to the staff concerned.  Council Members joined the Mayor in congratulating the staff on their achievements.

28.
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 15th June, 2005, were agreed as a correct record.

29.
MATTER ARISING FROM THE MINUTES - CORPORATE PARENTING PANEL

(Previous Minute 22 - 15th June, 2005)



RESOLVED:
THAT Councillor Lewis be appointed to serve on the Corporate Parenting Panel; and that Councillor King be no longer a Member of the Panel.

30.
RECEIPT OF PETITIONS
	Councillor
	Subject of Petition

	V. Burgoyne
	From a number of residents of Swinton Hall Road requesting that short-stay parking be introduced on Swinton Hall Road (Housing and Planning Directorate).

	Lancaster
	From residents within the Eccles Parliamentary Constituency calling on the Boundary Commission for England to accept the proposals from Salford City Council and Eccles CLP to retain the Eccles Constituency (Chief Executive Directorate).

	Sheehy
	From local residents objecting to the provision of access to Ecclesholme, off Bindloss Avenue, Eccles (Housing and Planning Directorate).

	J. Holt
	Petition from residents living on Albion Estate, Salford, requesting that passageways be cleared up (Environment Directorate)

	Mullen
	From residents of Kirkman Avenue, Eccles, requesting that the gate at the bottom of the Avenue, be permanently locked (Housing and  Planning Directorate).

	V. Burgoyne
	From residents of Wellington Road, Swinton Hall Road, Clarendon Road, Pendlebury Road and Stafford Road, requesting that residents only car parking schemes be introduced (Housing and Planning Directorate).


31.
LOCAL OMBUDSMAN: ANNUAL LETTER

The Deputy Director of Customer and Support Services and City Solicitor submitted a report (a) indicting that the Ombudsman now produced Annual Letters providing information on the complaints received against the Council and dealt with by the Ombudsman over the last year, and (b) providing details of the number of complaints received; the decisions made; the times taken for first enquiries to be responded to; and general comments about the performance of the Local Authority.


RESOLVED:
THAT the Council note the Annual Letter; and that staff be congratulated on their performance.

32.
QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS ON THE DISCHARGE OF FUNCTIONS OF


OTHER AUTHORITIES, ETC.

(a)
Greater Manchester Police Authority

Councillor Lancaster submitted a report giving an overview of major issues discussed by the Police Authority during the past four months.


Members of the Conservative Opposition Party raised issues concerning -

· the Call Handling Project being carried out by Lancaster University providing an Independent establishment review of the Operational Communications Branch (OCB), and whether the Police would be in a position to implement all recommendations produced as a result of the Project; 

· the current position regarding ‘Public Voice on Policing’ meetings;

· the new Licensing Act and the position regarding support for local residents’ views on proposals by the Police;

· Police representation at Community Committees, Executive Groups and Political Executive meetings;

· Domestic and Violent Crime Figures not being included with other recent crime figures in the report; and

· the appointment of Lay Justices (Magistrates) which, with effect from April, 2005, was the responsibility of Police Authorities.

Councillor Owen asked whether there was any indication that the 2005/06 Budget and Strategies approved by the GMPA as referred to in the report would have any effect on the Council’s precept setting.


Councillor Lancaster addressed the issues raised indicating that -

· a Sub Committee had been established to progress the Call Handling Project;

· the responsibility for the appointment of Lay Justices (Magistrates) was not a Council decision; and

· he would arrange for information to be provided for Members with regard to the other issues raised.

Councillor Lancaster also advised Members of the action being taken to address the problems being caused by off-road use of motorbikes, which was noted.


(b)
Outside Bodies

(i)
Greater Manchester Pension Fund
In response to a request from Councillor Macdonald, Councillor Pennington indicated that he would provide a report to a future Council meeting on the Greater Manchester Pension Fund.


(ii)
Salford Community Radio

Councillor King reported on the success of the Salford Community Radio.


(iii)
Royal Exchange Company
Councillor King, as a representative of AGMA on the Royal Exchange Board, advised Members of productions at the Royal Exchange Theatre.


(c)
Greater Manchester Passenger Transport Authority
Councillor Warner reported on (i) the new Ring and Ride vehicle that was now operating and was fully accessible for disabled users, and (ii) the Road Traffic Act passed in respect of the Leigh Guided Busway.  Members expressed views on the proposed Busway and associated traffic issues.

In reply to questions from Members, Councillor Warner reported on the response time for repairing vandalised bus shelters and gave an update on the Metrolink position.

(d)
Greater Manchester Waste Disposal Authority
(e)
Greater Manchester Fire and Rescue Authority


No questions were asked, nor comments made, in respect of the above outside bodies.

33.
GENERAL QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS TO LEAD MEMBERS

(a)
Leader of the Council
Councillor Merry, Leader of the Council, reported on the success of the recent media and advertising campaigns.

Councillor K. Garrido raised the following issues -

· The employment of Mr. M. Shields.

· Information contained in the publicity campaign handbook referring to ‘pub crawls’ in Worsley which was considered insensitive due to the problems local residents were experiencing.

· The stance taken by Swinton Councillors on the Justice Centre.

· Whether any alternative sites had been identified for a Justice Centre in Salford.

· The photograph taken of the Home Office Minister, Hazel Blears, M.P., with Winston Silcock.

· The procedure for the election of Deputy Chairs of Scrutiny Committees and the use of the Chairs casting vote.

· Whether the Cabinet and Labour Group had full commitment to the Scrutiny process and Call-in Procedures due to the way the decisions on the media and publicity campaign were handled; and 

· Representation on AGMA.

Councillor Owen asked what the position was in respect of Prescott Housing Regeneration Programme.


Councillor Merry responded, reporting that -

· that Mr. Shields was appointed, following the retirement of Mr. Green, and outlined his role and duties as part of the Chief Executive Directorate;

· he condemned inappropriate drinking and was not aware that reference to a “pub crawl” was seen as offensive.  He did, however, sympathise with the problems referred to for local residents in the Worsley area which he was unaware of and indicated that, if Councillor K. Garrido would let him have details, he would arrange for them to be investigated;

· he supported local Swinton Councillors, and the approach taken towards the Justice Centre by them;

· alternative sites were being considered for the Justice Centre;

· he supported the explanation given by H. Blears, M.P., in respect of the photograph taken;

· the elections for the Chairs and Deputy Chairs was carried out appropriately and in accordance with correct procedures;

· the Cabinet and Labour Group were fully committed to procedural matters.  He accepted that, in the case of the decision on the media and publicity campaign, a problem had arisen for which an apology had been given, and indicated that, he had now arranged for Cabinet minutes to be tabled at Council in future;

· an Opposition Member had now been appointed to serve on AGMA; and

· the difficult issues and current position concerning Prescott Housing.


(b)
Deputy Leader of the Council
Members asked a number of questions of, and made comments to, the Deputy Leader of the Council, Councillor Lancaster.

Councillor Owen referred to Dispersal Orders.

Councillor Ainsworth asked for clarification of the status of the decision to dispose of the Buile Hill Mansion for the purpose of facilitating a private hotel.

Councillor Lindley asked whether arrangements were being made for Local Democracy Week, 2005.


Councillor Lancaster responded reporting -

· a Home Office ruling had been given that current or future dispersal orders would not be affected.

· no decision had yet been taken in respect of the Buile Hill Mansion.

· that arrangements would be put in place for Local Democracy Week in 2005.

Discussion was held regarding the delivery of leaflets on the day of the Bye-Election,  10th March, 2005 (Previous Minute 19 - 15th June, 2005) this matter being raised again by Councillor Perkins.  It was agreed that Councillors Merry and Perkins and Mr. Eastwood, as Monitoring Officer, would meet to resolve any outstanding issues.

(c)
Lead Member for Culture and Sport
Councillor J. Murphy commented on a recent event held at Lancashire Cricket Club, and on the high esteem that Salford’s Leisure and Sporting activities was held outside the City.

(d)
Lead Member for the Environment
Councillor M. Lea, Lead Member for the Environment, congratulated staff of the Environmental  Directorate, on their success in achieving Green Flag Awards in respect of Blackleach Country Park, Walkden and Victoria Park, Swinton.

In response to Councillor Owen, Councillor Mrs. Lea reported on the current position regarding Litter Enforcement within the City.  She advised Councillor Lindley of the arrangements for the provision of recycling bins, and Councillor Ainsworth of the action being taken to pursue heritage lottery funding for Buile Hill Park.

(e)
Lead Member for Planning
Councillor Antrobus, Lead Member for Planning, reported (i) on the progress in improving disabled access to premises, with an achievement of 38% with further funding secured over the next three years to continue to improve accessibility, and (ii) that every effort was being made to ensure access for disabled persons to public open spaces within the City.

Members raised a number of questions, and made comments to the Lead Member for Planning.

Councillor Ainsworth asked when the planning application for Buile Hill Mansion was likely to be determined.  Councillor Powell referred to the consultation process.

Councillor Broughton welcomed the decision for a full-time Lighting Inspector to be appointed.

Councillor K. Garrido asked for clarification of procedures for Members who served on the Planning Regulatory Panel when interests were declared or views had been expressed in relation to planning applications. She also praised and welcomed proposals for Chapel Street Redevelopments.

Councillor Antrobus responded, reporting that -

· the reasons for the delay in determining the Buile Hill application was to ensure the best possible deal for the people from that area of the City; and that he would try to ensure any proposals were widely publicised; and

· he would raise the issue regarding Planning Members with Mr. Eastwood as Monitoring Officer and arrange for full clarification to be sent to Members.


(f)
Lead Member for Service Development/Neighbourhood Management



(Asylum Seekers and Refugees)
Councillor Mann, Lead Member for Service Development/Neighbourhood Management (Asylum Seekers and Refugees) indicated that he would circulate information to all Members on the current situation regarding Asylum Seekers/Refugees.

Councillor Mann then made a statement on the current position regarding  the Private Finance Initiative for the rebuilding of High Schools.  

(g)
Lead Member for Adult Services (Asylum Seekers and Refugees,


assisting Councillor Mann)
Councillor Sheehy reported that two new residential homes were being built in Salford, and that he would email all Members to provide them with details of the plans and designs.

34.
ISSUES FOR CHAIRS OF SCRUTINY COMMITTEES

There were no issues for the Chairs of Scrutiny Committees.

35.
AMENDMENTS TO THE COUNCIL CONSTITUTION
A report of the Strategic Director of Customer and Support Services detailing proposed amendments to the Council Constitution was submitted.


RESOLVED:
THAT the amendments to the Constitution, as contained in the report and appendices now submitted, be approved.

36.
ASSOCIATION OF GREATER MANCHESTER AUTHORITIES (AGMA) APPOINTMENTS, 2005/06

RESOLVED:
THAT the appointments to AGMA for 2005/06, as detailed in the report now submitted, be noted.

37.
INFORMATION ITEMS
The following items had been circulated with the agenda for the Council meeting for information -

· List of Lead Member Decisions.

· Minutes of Cabinet.

· Minutes of Regulatory Panels.

· Minutes of Community Committees.

· Scrutiny Committee Action Sheets; and

· Forward Plan.
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